

Russia and the Anti-Western Axis Must be Militarily Defeated:

Shifting the Western consensus toward ending Russia's military threat to Ukraine and the West

By Dr Taras Kuzio





Published in 2023 by The Henry Jackson Society

The Henry Jackson Society Millbank Tower 21-24 Millbank London SW1P 4QP

Registered charity no. 1140489 Tel: +44 (0)20 7340 4520 www.henryjacksonsociety.org

© The Henry Jackson Society, 2023. All rights reserved.

The views expressed in this publication are those of the author and are not necessarily indicative of those of The Henry Jackson Society or its Trustees.

Title: "Russia and the Anti-Western Axis Must be Militarily Defeated: Shifting the Western consensus toward ending Russia's military threat to Ukraine and the West" By Dr Taras Kuzio

Cover image: 'Ukrainian military holds the flag of Ukraine. The concept of victory. The war between Ukraine and Russia' taken by Dmytro Sheremeta for Shutterstock.

CONTENTS

Executive Summary	4
Introduction	6
Russian Weakness Versus Western Strength	8
Misplaced Fears	9
Western Policy Mistakes Towards Russia	12
Hawks and Doves	14
A New Strategy to Militarily Defeat Russia	16
Conclusion: Three Future Scenarios	18
About the Author	20
About HJS	20

Executive Summary

The new Cold War pits a Russia-China-Iran-North Korea¹ axis against the West. The goal of this anti-Western axis is the defeat of the US-led unipolar world that has been in place since the end of World War II. Hamas' recent brutal terrorist attack against Israel, and Iran's subsequent threats of regional escalation, have brought home the strategic necessity of Western democracies standing together with the clear goal of the military defeat of the anti-Western axis. This wider threat makes it more important than ever to deliver a decisive defeat against Russia, one of the leading members of this new anti-Western axis.

This paper argues that the Western doves approach of drip-feeding military assistance to Ukraine, including by the US, has been wrong and has led to higher civilian and military casualties, more destruction, and the slow pace of Ukraine's on-going counter-offensive. It further argues that the West should stand united in its support for Ukraine's military victory and Russia's military defeat. Such a defeat is practical and would deliver a humiliating defeat to the forces currently promoting global disorder. It would also allow the West to turn its focus to the larger strategic threat of China, as well as the renewed threat posed by Iran.

It is evident that Ukraine and Israel, two states under threat of extinction by Russia and Iran² respectively, are now battlegrounds in the war launched by the anti-Western axis against the Western order. Russia's military defeat is understood as Ukraine's liberation, with Western assistance, of all its territories occupied by Russia since 2014. It is to be acknowledged that Crimea's liberation and re-integration will be the most challenging aspect for Ukraine. This paper argues that, irrespective of nuclear threats in the Russian media and issued by some Russian politicians, the threat of nuclear escalation is low and has been de-escalated under pressure from China.

In backing Russia's military defeat, the West should support:

- restoring Ukraine's territorial integrity;
- resisting 'land for peace' negotiations;
- 3. deterring future Russian invasions and wars by providing Ukraine with NATO membership;
- 4. transferring frozen Russian assets to Ukraine for the rebuilding of the country;
- 5. pursuing war crimes trials of Russian political leaders, experts and journalists who supported the invasion and war and promoted genocidal discourse; and
- 6. supporting the transformation of Russia into a post-imperial democracy that is no longer a threat to its neighbours and at war with the West.

Although the West cannot state this as one of its goals, Ukraine's liberation of its territory through Russia's military defeat will lead to regime change in Russia as it is inconceivable President Vladimir Putin could remain in power after leading his country to a disastrous defeat. A post-Putin Russia would not automatically lead to a more nationalistic regime; in fact, Russian military defeats in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries following the Crimean war, Russian-Japanese war, and World War I have historically led to reforms and liberalisation. Military defeat could also lead to the fracturing of the Russian Federation with a return to the failed, dysfunctional state of the 1990s with national minorities clamouring for greater autonomy and sovereignty and in some cases independence. A growing number of commentators have welcomed a potential disintegration of the Russian Federation for two reasons.³ The first because it would represent the end of Russian military expansionism and the second because a smaller Russian nation-state would facilitate democratisation.⁴

Introduction

The West is not fully united in its approach to Russia's invasion of Ukraine. The hawks, led by the UK, together with four Scandinavian and six central-eastern European states, openly state their goal is the military defeat of Russia. The doves, led by three of the largest members of NATO – the US, France and Germany – have never declared Russia's military defeat to be their goal.

This paper argues that it is in the interests of the West for Russia to be militarily defeated, and that this is even more pressing as other threats to the West from Iran and China continue to gather. The likelihood is that Russia's defeat would lead to the replacement of President Vladimir Putin. It is difficult to comprehend how anybody who succeeds Putin could be worse, an argument often put forward by Western doves; indeed, Russian military defeats have historically led to reforms and liberalisation. An arrest warrant was issued in March 2023 for Putin by the ICC (International Criminal Court). The UN and other international organisations and human rights bodies have documented extensive evidence of war crimes, including the forcible deportation of Ukrainian children to Russia for which Maria Alekseyevna Lvova-Belova, Commissioner for Children's Rights in the Office of the President of the Russian Federation, was issued with an arrest warrant by the ICC.

The drip-feeding of military supplies to Ukraine since Russia launched its 24 February 2022 invasion is prolonging the war. This has allowed Russia to deepen its control of occupied areas by building three lines of fortifications and laying hundreds of thousands of mines which in turn are leading to high Ukrainian military and civilian casualties. 'I wanted our counteroffensive to happen much earlier, because everyone understood that if the counteroffensive unfolds later, then a bigger part of our territory will be mined. We give our enemy the time and possibility to place more mines and prepare their defensive lines,' Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy told CNN. Western training of new Ukrainian brigades is outdated and 'based on operational analysis from the 20th century that did not contend with a range of technologies employed in Ukraine.'6

It is in the interests of Ukraine and the West to end the war as quickly as possible by supporting the goal of Russia's military defeat; the West should, therefore, supply Ukraine with everything it needs to win the war. This should include long-range missiles, cluster munitions for non-artillery use, more tanks, mine clearing equipment and artillery, attack helicopters and jets. The only weapons off limits would be nuclear, chemical and biological.

There is greater public appetite than Western ruling elites possibly consider for a more robust Western military posture in the war. Thirty-one percent of Americans support the sending of troops to Ukraine.⁷ Americans between the ages of 27 and 42, commonly referred to as 'Millennials', were the strongest supporters of the US sending troops to Ukraine, with nearly half (47 percent) of 18–26-year-olds backing this.

Some former NATO pilots have expressed interest in conducting flying missions for Ukraine in the F16s that will be provided and will be combat ready in Winter 2023–2024. The UK is already providing its air force to protect Ukrainian ships exporting grain and other products and the UK Minister of Defence supports increased joint UK-Ukrainian military production and, the first NATO member to do so, UK forces training the Ukrainian armed forces inside Ukraine. In Spring 2023, the US adopted the Black Sea Security Act of 2023 which provides for the deployment of a military contingent in the Black Sea. Four of the seven countries in the Black Sea are NATO members (Greece, Bulgaria, Romania, Türkiye) and two more (Ukraine, Georgia) seek NATO membership. With the more direct assistance of the US, the Black Sea could follow the Baltic Sea in becoming a second NATO lake.

Following Ukraine's liberation of south-eastern Ukraine, Western pilots could be expanded in number to provide a no-fly zone that would dissuade Russia from attempting to re-occupy the region. A no-fly zone would encourage internally displaced people (IDPs) and refugees to return home and, without the threat of further military attacks, allow for the rebuilding of civilian homes and infrastructure, including the Nova Kakhovka dam that was blown up by a Russian terrorist attack in June 2023. Fewer refugees from Ukraine will return home if there is a prolonged war; indeed, it is estimated that as many as 3.3 million Ukrainians may remain in the West which would negatively impact Ukrainian economic prospects. ¹⁰

Russian Weakness Versus Western Strength

Within the former USSR, Russia's sphere of influence has declined to just Belarus and Armenia. At the UN, of 15 former Soviet republics, only Belarus votes with Russia. Already a declining great power prior to its invasion of Ukraine, Russia's decline has accelerated since the invasion. Russia is the weaker of the two in its relationship with China. Russia's desperation in seeking military assistance from Iran and North Korea reflects its diminished status as a great power and the poor performance and quality of its armed forces in the war in Ukraine. The West has the strength to support Ukraine in defeating an increasingly weakened Russia.

Russia has lost the European energy market, which accounted for 40 percent of its government revenue prior to the invasion of Ukraine. Russia is losing contracts for arms sales in the light of its poor performance in the war against Ukraine.

There are two factors that reinforce the central argument of this paper to quicken the pace of the war and support Russia's military defeat.

The first is that public support in Russia for the war against Ukraine is declining. ¹¹ Candidates for Putin's ruling United Russia Party were ordered to drop pro-war slogans in the September 2023 Russian elections because of the growing unpopularity of the so-called special military operation. ¹² With Russian casualties estimated by both the West and Ukraine at over 200,000, and the negative impact of Western sanctions on the Russian economy and standards of living, it was inevitable the popularity of the war would eventually begin to decline.

The war is being brought home to Russians through Ukraine's growing number of attacks inside Russia by air- and sea-launched drones and missiles, and by the partisan attacks by Ukrainian special forces and anti-Putin Russian military units organised by Ukraine.¹³ Bolder Ukrainian attacks inside Russia are being undertaken using domestically produced weapons; Westernsupplied long-range missiles can be only used within Ukraine's internationally recognised borders, which includes Crimea.

The second is the approaching March 2024 Russian presidential elections. If Ukraine has battlefield successes by the early months of 2024, even Putin's regimented system with fraudulent elections would find it hard to cover up the dissatisfaction of the Russian public in the face of humiliation on the battlefield. One such battlefield success for Kyiv would be the liberation of south-eastern Ukraine, which would split the Crimean-Donbas land bridge. UK Storm Shadow, French SCALP, US ATACMS (Army Tactical Missile System) and possibly German Taurus long-range missiles would threaten Russian military bases in Crimea and make Russia's military presence on the peninsula no longer tenable. A highly successful attack was launched in September 2023 against the Sevastopol naval repair yards, destroying the *Rostov-on-Don* submarine and *Minsk* landing ship, and against the Sevastopol headquarters of the Black Sea Fleet. The demilitarisation of Crimea would have a devastating impact on Putin's popularity while strengthening Ukraine's hand and the West's leverage in negotiations with Russia.

Misplaced Fears

Not seeking Russia's military defeat fails to resolve the underlying causes of the biggest European crisis for seven decades. These roots lie in Putin's anti-Western xenophobia, bitter anger at the disintegration of the USSR and nostalgia for the USSR, and his personal obsession with destroying Ukraine and replacing it with a 'Little Russia' within the Russian sphere of influence. Russia's subjugation of Ukraine and defeat of the West would, Putin believes, give him an honoured place in Russian history alongside Ivan the Terrible, Peter the Great and Joseph Stalin. After visiting an exhibition to the Tsar who created the Russian Empire in 1721, Putin said, 'Peter the Great waged the great northern war for 21 years. It would seem that he was at war with Sweden, he took something from them. He did not take anything from them, he returned [what was Russia's].'¹⁵

A 'land for peace' agreement would reward Russian military aggression and open the Pandora's box for other countries to follow suit. It would be viewed by the Russia-China-Iran-North Korea anti-Western axis as the West's defeat and would end the US-led unipolar world. China would be emboldened to become more militarily aggressive against Taiwan. And such an agreement would be merely a truce until Russia launched a second round of military aggression after rebuilding its military. Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022 followed Russia's occupation of Crimea and first invasion of the Donbas region of eastern Ukraine eight years earlier.

Mick Ryan, retired Major General in the Australian Army, and frequent commentator on the military aspects of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, argues that 'the West should make explicit that its goal is a Ukrainian victory achieved through a Russian defeat.' It is in the national interests of the West to support the military defeat of Russia. This would end the crisis, prevent future rounds of Russian military aggression and crises, and be viewed as a victory of the Western international order. China would be more fearful of invading Taiwan.

The consensus among Western experts is that Russia would not use nuclear weapons against Ukrainian forces. Meanwhile, it is difficult to imagine a more extreme nationalistic leader than Putin taking power in Russia. Putin's successor is more likely to be a pragmatic nationalist keen to end the war and, with the ending of sanctions, to rebuild Russia's economy and armed forces.

The Threat of Nuclear Weapons

Western fears of escalation and Russian 'red lines' have been raised extensively since Russia launched its invasion. Each time Ukraine has asked for weapons, Russian leaders have warned about escalation which has then been echoed by some dovish Western policymakers. But on each occasion when the West crossed Russia's imaginary 'red lines' there was no Russian response. We must conclude that Russia is fearful of challenging the West and NATO; it is noteworthy that Russia has never attacked deliveries of military equipment crossing from NATO member states into Ukraine.

Misplaced fears of Russia resorting to nuclear weapons 'is grounded in decades of research and analysis on Russian nuclear doctrine. But it is not clear that this research applies now, if it ever

did.'¹⁸ At the 2023 annual Valdai conference, Putin said Russian military doctrine included two scenarios when nuclear weapons would be used; the first is a retaliatory strike in response to a nuclear attack against Russia and the second is when the Russian state is threatened.¹⁹ Neither scenario could be initiated by Ukraine. Instead:

foreign policy thinkers in Moscow who call for the use of nuclear weapons in Ukraine do not seem to be guided by any of the ideas that Western analysts believe guide Russian foreign and security policy. In fact, their arguments seem to draw from another purported Russian doctrine, namely the idea of "escalating to de-escalate"—using a nuclear or other similarly catastrophic attack to shock an opponent into submission.²⁰

Nevertheless, Russian rhetoric threatens the use of nuclear weapons daily, whether on state-controlled television and social media or through the ramblings of Russian politicians, such as former President and Prime Minister Dmitri Medvedev, now deputy head of the Russian Security Council. Medvedev's threats against the West have become so extreme and out of touch with reality they have lost any ability to scaremonger Western policymakers and observers of the war in Ukraine.²¹

Russian media and bombastic rhetoric by ruling elites threatening the use of nuclear weapons are directed at a dovish audience in the West. China has supported Western calls for Russian leaders to de-escalate their rhetoric on using nuclear weapons. 'While advocating for global annihilation', extreme Russian television presenters portray Russia as a victim of Western subterfuge and an existential threat, 'that can only be stopped by a nuclear strike, leaving no room for alternatives'. Such war mongering, 'encourages Russian citizens to accept the inevitability of nuclear warfare and the potential necessity of a tactical strike for survival.'²²

Military experts such as Lawrence Freedman²³ play down Russia's use of nuclear weapons because fundamentally they would not improve Russia's position or degrade Ukraine's ability to fight on the battlefield. Depending on the direction of the wind, a Russian tactical nuclear strike would potentially lead to high Russian (as well as Ukrainian) casualties. When Russia blew up the Nova Kakhovka dam, it did not warn some of its military units and Russian soldiers drowned. An additional factor that mitigates against the use of nuclear weapons is that the US has threatened that it would lead to a devastating US conventual response that would heavily incapacitate or destroy Russia's army in Ukraine and result in its rapid military defeat. US Senators have warned that Russia's use of tactical nuclear weapons or a terrorist attack at the Zaporizhzhya nuclear power plant, the largest in Europe, would trigger article five of collective defence in NATO's Charter.²⁴

The Crimean 'Red Line'

In 2014, Western governments advised Ukraine to not fight for Crimea. This was a strategic error that sent a signal to the Kremlin that Ukraine would also not fight Russia's invading forces in eastern Ukraine. This proved to be untrue and in August of that year Russia invaded the Donbas region of eastern Ukraine to prevent its proxies from being defeated.

President Zelenskyy ignored Western government advice to accept Crimea's loss and raised the question of why Crimea was not included in the September 2014 and February 2015 Minsk agreements on the war in eastern Ukraine. Putin refused to revise these agreements to include Crimea. In August 2020, Zelenskyy launched the Crimean Platform to lobby internationally for Ukraine's sovereignty over the peninsula.²⁵

Western doves fear a Ukrainian attempt to liberate Crimea would trigger a 'red line' that would lead to Russia using tactical nuclear weapons. As Casey Michel has written, the Crimean red line no longer exists, if it indeed ever did.²⁶ There is no question Crimea will be the most difficult territory for Ukraine to liberate and reintegrate after eight years living under Russian occupation. Following the liberation of south-eastern Ukraine, the Crimean conundrum could possibly be resolved by a Western offer of Ukrainian membership of NATO in exchange for agreeing to Russia maintaining control of Crimea. It remains unclear though if either Kyiv or Moscow would agree to such a deal.

Ukrainian and Western backers, such as former Commander of US Army Europe Ben Hodges, do not envisage a Ukrainian military campaign using ground troops to liberate Crimea which would be costly in military and civilian casualties. Using HIMARS and long-range missiles firing their projectiles from the liberated Black Sea coast, Ukrainian policymakers, and Western supporters such as Hodges, ²⁷ believe Crimea could be made untenable for Russia's occupation through its demilitarisation. Zelenskyy and Hodges believe Russia's war against Ukraine should end where it began in Crimea in 2014. Russia's continued control of Crimea allows it to threaten south-eastern Ukraine and blockade Ukrainian trade; therefore, a 'land for peace' deal that leaves Crimea in Russian hands is unacceptable to Kyiv.

Western Policy Mistakes Towards Russia

Former Ukrainian Defence Minister Oleksii Reznikov reminded Western policymakers that:

Impunity for Russia's invasion of Georgia in 2008 brought about its occupation of Crimea in 2014; impunity for the occupation of Crimea led to the occupation of Donbas; impunity for the occupation of Donbas allowed for Russia's aggressive intervention in Syria; impunity for Syria and inattention to events in Crimea and Donbas resulted in the full-scale war in Ukraine – with hundreds of thousands killed, millions of refugees and humanitarian and ecological disasters.²⁸

Indeed, President Barack Obama's 'red line over Syria is remembered as a defining moment of his presidency' when he failed to follow through to halt Syrian chemical attacks against its population.²⁹

The West imposed no sanctions against Russia for its 2008 invasion of Georgia and the Kremlin's support for the 'independence' of South Ossetia and Abkhazia. The West imposed weak sanctions in 2014 in response to the occupation of Crimea, invasion of eastern Ukraine and creation of two puppet entities in the Donbas (Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics).

Germany continued to build Nord Stream II after 2014. Despite the 2006 and 2009 Ukrainian-Russian gas crises, Europe did not see a threat to its national security in being dependent on Russian gas. Nord Stream II was only shelved after the 2022 invasion when Europe, except for Hungary and Austria, became energy independent of Russia.³⁰

Russia illicitly purchased or obtained Western technology for its military arsenal that is now being used against Ukraine. Western companies continue to invest in Russia. Since the invasion, over 1000 companies have pulled out of Russia; nevertheless, some companies such as Unilever continue to operate there.³¹

High European dependency on Russian gas was lubricated by Russia's weaponisation of corruption. Russian oligarchs continued to be welcome throughout the Western world until Russia's invasion – even though they were Putin's indirect emissaries. Putin's weaponisation of corruption, which flowed through Russian oligarchs, was undertaken through invitations to join boards of directors of Russian companies, donations to political parties, paid vacations, consultancy contracts, and the purchase of media outlets. In 2020, the Conservative Government elevated Russian oligarch Evgeny Lebedev, the owner of British newspapers *The Independent* and *Evening Standard*, to a life peerage in the House of Lords. His father Alexander Lebedev was a 'former' officer of the KGB and SVR (Foreign Intelligence Service, one of several successors to the KGB) and a Russian oligarch.

And yet Putin never hid his anti-Western xenophobia and use of hybrid warfare against the West. Russia's first cyber-attack against NATO member Estonia took place as far back as 2007, the same year as his speech to the Munich Security Conference. Nevertheless, Western governments

ignored these signals for nearly two decades prior to the invasion of Ukraine. Western governments preferred to attempt resets with Russia, such as the Barack Obama administration in 2009, which not surprisingly failed. In the 2012 US presidential elections, Obama ridiculed Republican candidate Mitt Romney as a Cold War warrior for declaring Russia to be 'our number one geopolitical foe,' saying 'the Cold War's been over for twenty years,' ³² only two years before Russia's occupation of Crimea and first invasion of eastern Ukraine.

The Obama administration and David Cameron's government ignored US and UK commitments to provide security assurances to Ukraine given under the 1994 Budapest Memorandum in return for giving up the world's third largest nuclear weapons arsenal. Obama added insult to injury by vetoing the provision of military assistance to Ukraine after 2014.³³

President Donald Trump did not veto US military assistance to Ukraine and sanctioned Nord Stream II; these sanctions were lifted by incoming President Joe Biden. But Trump was impeached for pressuring Zelenskyy to provide negative information on his competitor, Biden, in the US 2020 elections in return for allowing military aid to be sent to Ukraine.

On the eve of Russia's invasion, both Western governments and the Kremlin believed Russia had the second-best army in the world and Ukraine would be quickly defeated.³⁴ The US, UK and a small number of other Western governments therefore only sent weapons such as Javelins and NLAWs to be used for guerrilla warfare under a Russian occupation of Ukraine. Twenty months into the war, it is abundantly clear that Russia only has the second-best army in Ukraine.

Over nearly two decades prior to the invasion, Western governments got Russia wrong in many areas. It is therefore important for Western policymakers to not repeat these mistakes, to outline new policies to deal with the biggest crisis facing Europe since 1945 and to unite around the goal of supporting Ukraine's military victory and Russia's military defeat.

Hawks and Doves

The West is divided into hawks and doves over how to respond militarily to Russia's invasion of Ukraine. The hawks are primarily the UK; four Scandinavian states of Norway, Sweden, Denmark and Finland; three Baltic states of Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania; Poland; the Czech Republic; Romania and Japan. They declare that their goal is to support Russia's military defeat in its invasion of Ukraine.

The doves are led by the US and Germany who declare their goal as assisting Ukraine to not be defeated but these two countries have never stated their goal is the military defeat of Russia. France has shifted to a more hawkish stance, as seen in its supply of SCALP missiles and support for Ukraine joining NATO; nevertheless, President Emmanuel Macron has never said that he seeks Russia's military defeat.³⁵ 'I do not think, as some people do, that we must aim for a total defeat of Russia, attacking Russia on its own soil,' Macron said.³⁶

The US Biden administration is giving Ukraine enough military assistance to prevent military defeat but at the same time not enough to allow it to achieve Russia's military defeat. This is best reflected in the drip-feeding of military equipment to Ukraine. Ukrainians ask for specific supplies and they are told 'No!' They then ask again a month or so later and the response changes to 'Maybe?' On the third attempt the answer is 'Ok!' This has especially been the case with the supply of tanks, long-range missiles and fighter jets. France and Germany follow the US in the drip-feeding of the delivery of military equipment to Ukraine.

Other NATO members are either sitting on the fence and straddling the hawkish and dovish positions or they are internally divided. Türkiye has adopted both pro-Ukrainian and pro-Russian stances throughout the war and is one of several countries accused of assisting Russia to break Western sanctions.³⁷ Nevertheless, since the July 2023 Vilnius NATO summit, Türkiye has aligned more closely to NATO and Ukraine's position. Hungary's blatantly pro-Russian stance and refusal to become energy independent of Russia makes it an outlier in NATO.

Canada and Israel have both been disappointments. Canada, which has a large Ukrainian diaspora and has traditionally been a strong supporter of Ukraine, has blamed its small military assistance to Ukraine on a low military budget in place since the early 1990s. Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau told NATO that Canada will never meet NATO's two percent of GDP defence spending target adopted in 2006. 38 Israel, which has historical ties to Ukraine, a country led by a Jewish president whose family was murdered by the Nazis in the Holocaust, has turned down Zelenskyy's requests to provide military assistance. This is surprising in view of Russia's close military alliance with Iran, a country that is arguably Israel's biggest security threat. 39 Israel and Ukraine are the only two countries threatened with extinction by Iran and Russia respectively.

This paper argues that the only way to remove Russia as a threat to Western security and end the war in Ukraine, which has had global ramifications, is by supporting the goal of Russia's military defeat which would lead to the end of Putin's rule. Russia's confrontation with the West,

which can be traced back as far as his xenophobic speech to the 2007 Munich Security Conference,⁴⁰ and Russia's war against Ukraine will not end if Putin remains Russia's president. Meanwhile, a negotiated 'land for peace' deal, that would reward Russia's military aggression with Ukrainian territory and would maintain Putin in power, would postpone the war to a second phase after Russia had rebuilt its military forces. Putin's Russia will never end its goal of destroying and subjugating a pro-Western Ukraine and replacing it with a loyal pro-Russian 'Little Russia'.

A New Strategy to Militarily Defeat Russia

The crisis following Russia's invasion of Ukraine has had global ramifications and comes on the back of the Covid pandemic. The costs to the world economy of Russia's invasion are astronomical. According to the UN, the Russian invasion has affected 1.6 billion people in 94 countries by triggering the biggest global cost of living (i.e., food, finance, energy) crisis.⁴¹

In the pre-1991 Cold War, China and Russia had poor relations, a situation that is no longer the case. ⁴² The new Cold War pits a Russia-China-Iran-North Korea ⁴³ axis against the West. The goal of this anti-Western axis is the defeat of the US-led unipolar world that has been in place since the end of World War II. China, using North Korea as an intermediary, Iran and North Korea are supplying Russia with military equipment. China supplies Russia with 67 percent of the components for its drones. ⁴⁴ India, South Africa and Brazil lean heavily towards Russia. Taiwan, South Korea, Japan, Australia and New Zealand are aligned with the West.

NATO and the EU are reinvigorated.⁴⁵ NATO has enlarged to include former neutral countries Finland and Sweden and the EU has offered candidate status to Ukraine and Moldova. The Baltic Sea has become a *de facto* NATO lake and the Black Sea could follow. The highest number of NATO members ever now support Ukraine joining NATO after the war ends. Through the provision of military assistance and training to Ukraine, the EU has become a military actor for the first time in its history.

Six Western Goals

Support Russia's Military Defeat: Following its defeat, Russia would take between five and ten years to rebuild is military forces. That would provide the West with a breathing space to 'park Russia' and focus on the bigger strategic threat of China. The West would find it very difficult to confront Russia and China simultaneously: supporting Ukraine's military defeat of Russia removes that potential scenario.

End the Drip-Feeding of Military Assistance: Ukraine should be given all the means needed to militarily defeat Russia, including intelligence on Russian military and political affairs and defence against cyber warfare.

Treat Putin as a Pariah and Russia as a Terrorist State: With an arrest warrant issued by the ICC, Putin should be treated as an international pariah and the West should stand firm in supporting war crimes trials after Russia is militarily defeated. The public murder of Wagner leader Yevgenny Prigozhin shows Russia to be a mafia state, ⁴⁶ a description first made as long ago as 13 years back. ⁴⁷ The US should declare Russia to be a state sponsor of terrorism.

Promote Dissent Within Russian Elites: Western intelligence agencies should reach out to dissenters in the Russian elites and members of the *siloviki* (security forces). The CIA has released a video aimed at recruiting such dissenters. ⁴⁸ The West should provide training and military support to Ukrainian-backed anti-Putin proxy military forces. The June 2023 Wagner mutiny

showed how a sizeable constituency of Russian elites are unhappy with the direction Russia is taking.⁴⁹

Provide Ukraine with NATO Membership: Future rounds of the crisis can only be averted by closing the grey zone of security between the West (NATO, EU) and Eurasia (Collective Security Treaty Organisation, Eurasian Economic Union). Russia will only be thwarted from launching a second attempt at conquering Ukraine, after rebuilding its military forces, if the grey zone of insecurity is closed and Ukraine is a NATO member. ⁵⁰ Ukraine should, therefore, be invited to join NATO after the war comes to an end – irrespective of whether it has liberated all its territories. After all, Western Germany joined NATO in 1955 before its eastern territory (the German Democratic Republic) was liberated and reunited 45 years later in 1990.

Manage Russia's Military Defeat: The West should support the transformation of Russia into a post-imperial democratic state through the management of regime change, secessionist threats and ensuring continued control over nuclear weapons. Russia's military defeat could presage the fracturing of the Russian Federation into different parts, similar to the way the USSR disintegrated in 1991, or it could again become a dysfunctional and failed state with autonomous republics operating as *de facto* independent entities, as it was in the 1990s. Nearly a third of Russia's population are national minorities who resent their use as cannon fodder in the war against Ukraine.⁵¹

Conclusion: Three Future Scenarios

Ukrainian Military Defeat: Assuming continued Western military, economic and financial support, Ukraine's military defeat is unlikely. Most Western military experts, including The Institute of War,⁵² a Washington-based think tank that has produced a daily *Russian Offensive Campaign Assessment*, believe Russia has insufficient reserves and its forces are too degraded to launch new military offensives.

The Kremlin is betting on a US election victory by Donald Trump that would end, or reduce, US military assistance to Ukraine. The outcome of the US elections cannot be predicted but it is important to understand that Trump — unlike Obama — did not veto the sending of military assistance to Ukraine and did impose sanctions on Nord Stream II. If Trump were to win, it is unclear, therefore, if this would automatically lead to a curtailment of US military assistance to Ukraine. Western policymakers should understand that the curtailment of military assistance could lead to Ukraine's military defeat with the war then being fought not indirectly through Ukraine but directly between NATO and Russia — with all the dangers this entails, including nuclear escalation.

It is unclear if a reduction in US support would influence European assistance to Ukraine. The EU provides more than double the humanitarian assistance to Ukraine (€7.6 billion) than the US (€3.6 billion), although the US has provided more military aid (€43 billion) compared to the EU (€28 billion). Nearly two-thirds (64 percent) of Europeans support the supply of military assistance to Ukraine with Sweden, Portugal and Denmark having the highest support and Bulgaria, Cyprus and Slovakia the lowest.⁵³

'Land for Peace': A 'land for peace' agreement, championed by the Western left, Russophiles and realists, has very little public support in Ukraine and has been rejected out of hand by President Zelenskyy. ⁵⁴ Between May 2022 and May 2023, 82–87 percent of Ukrainians opposed territorial concessions for peace. ⁵⁵

Nevertheless, the slow pace of Ukraine's counter-offensive is increasing public support in some Western countries for some form of negotiations to take place. At the same time, the opposite trend could take place if Ukraine is successful in breaking through Russia's fortifications in southeastern Ukraine and reaches the Black Sea coast, which NATO leaders believe will take place in 2024. Ukraine's counter-offensive will continue during the 2023–2024 rainy and winter seasons. A 'land for peace' scenario would be a bad deal for Ukraine. The Kremlin has not publicly dropped its goal of subjugating all of Ukraine, however unrealistic this goal currently is, and a 'land for peace' deal would merely put off future wars after Russia had rebuilt its military power. In 2014, two Minsk peace agreements were signed by Russia and Ukraine after Russia occupied Crimea and half of the Donbas region of Ukraine. Throughout the next eight years, conflict continued as Russia never gave up its goals of using the Minsk agreements to transform Ukraine into a client state; when this failed, Russia launched its full-scale invasion to occupy all of Ukraine in 2022.

A 'land for peace' scenario would be a bad deal for the West. 'Land for peace' would postpone war until a second round of the world crisis, leading to a downturn in economic growth and trade and with the West again having to support Ukraine financially and militarily to fight Russia.

Russia's Military Defeat: End the drip-feeding of military assistance and provide Ukraine with all the means necessary to militarily defeat Russia. The half-way house preferred by the Biden administration of providing enough to prevent Ukraine from being defeated but not enough to allow it to win has increased the number of Ukrainian military and civilian casualties, led to greater destruction of Ukraine, and slowed the pace of Ukraine's counter-offensive. A quick end to the war would open the door for the rebuilding of post-war Ukraine with the use of Russian assets frozen by the West which would encourage many refugees to return home.

About the Author

Dr Taras Kuzio is a Professor in the Department of Political Science, National University of Kyiv Mohyla Academy. His previous positions were at the University of Alberta, George Washington University, and University of Toronto, International Institute of Strategic Studies, German Marshall Fund of the US and Foreign Policy Institute, School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University.

Dr Kuzio is the author and editor of 24 books, including Russian Disinformation and Western Scholarship (2023); Fascism and Genocide: Russa's War Against Ukrainians (2023); and Russian Nationalism and the Russian-Ukrainian War. Autocracy-Orthodoxy-Nationality(2022). He is the author of five think tank monographs, including The Crimea: Europe's Next Flashpoint? (2010). He has authored 38 book chapters and over 130 scholarly articles on Soviet, Eurasian, Russian, and Ukrainian politics, national identity, geopolitics, and international relations.

About The Henry Jackson Society

The Henry Jackson Society is a think-tank and policy-shaping force that fights for the principles and alliances that keep societies free, working across borders and party lines to combat extremism, advance democracy and real human rights, and make a stand in an increasingly uncertain world. The Henry Jackson Society is a company limited by guarantee registered in England and Wales under company number 07465741 and a charity registered in England and Wales under registered charity number 1140489.

For more information, please see www.henryjacksonsociety.org

⁻

¹ Robbie Gramer and Amy Mackinnon, 'Weapons, Prestige, and Sticking It to the West: Why Putin and Kim Jong Un Are Meeting,' *Foreign Policy*, 11 September 2023. <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/11/putin-kim-jong-un-russia-north-korea-leaders-to-meet/?utm_source=Sailthru&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Editors%20Picks%20-%2009112023&utm_term=editors_picks; and Hanna Notte, 'Russia's Axis of the Sanctioned. Moscow Is Bringing Washington's Enemies Together,' *Foreign Affairs*, 6 October 2023. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/russian-federation/russias-axis-

 $sanctioned \#: \sim : text = The \%20 ax is \%20 of \%20 the \%20 sanctioned, especially \%20 empowering \%20 for \%20 both \%20 countries.$

² Summer Said, 'Iran Helped Plot Attack on Israel Over Several Weeks,' *Wall Street Journal*, 8 October 2023. https://www.wsj.com/world/middle-east/iran-israel-hamas-strike-planning-bbe07b25; and Angus Berwick, 'The Crypto Exchange Moving Money for Criminal Gangs, Rich Russians and a Hamas-Linked Terror Group,' *Wall Street Journal*, 13 October 2023. https://www.wsj.com/finance/currencies/garantex-russian-crypto-hamas-crime-sanctions-a3648357

³ Janusz Bugajski, *Failed State: A Guide to Russia's Rupture* (Washington DC: Jamestown Foundation, 2022). https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Russias-Rupture-MS-full-text-Final-web.pdf

⁴ Taras Kuzio, 'The Providence of Ukraine's Victory. How to Enhance the Security of the West,' *Arc*, February 2023. https://arc.ua/en/the-providence-of-ukraines-victory/

⁵ Erin Burnett, Yon Pomrenze, Mick Krever and Victoria Butenko, 'Zelensky says he wanted counteroffensive to start 'much earlier' to pre-empt Russian defenses,' *CNN*, 5 July 2023. https://edition.cnn.com/2023/07/05/europe/zelensky-counteroffensive-ukraine-erin-burnett-interview-2-intl-cmd/index.html

- ⁶ Jack Watling and Nick Reynolds, 'Stormbreak: Fighting Through Russian Defences in Ukraine's 2023 Offensive,' Royal United Services Institute, 4 September 2023. https://ik.imagekit.io/po8th4g4eqj/prod/Stormbreak-Special-Report-web-final 0.pdf
- ⁷ Ellie Cook, 'U.S. Troops Should be Sent to Ukraine, Third of Americans Say,' *Newsweek*, 2 August 2023. https://www.newsweek.com/us-troops-ukraine-poll-russia-joe-biden-america-military-1816570; and Edward Malnick, 'Grant Shapps to ramp up support for Volodymyr Zelensky,' *The Daily Telegraph*, 30 September 2023. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2023/10/02/grant-shapps-to-ramp-up-support-volodymyr-zelensky-ukraine/
- ⁸ Edward Malnick, 'UK planes protecting Ukraine ships from Russian attack after grain deal collapse,' *The Telegraph*, 8 September 2023. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2023/09/08/raf-russia-ukraine-black-sea-grain-exports/#:~:text=RAF%20aircraft%20are%20protecting%20cargo,out%20strikes%20on%20civilian%20vessels
- ⁹ H.R.1680 Black Sea Security Act of 2023. https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/1680/text?s=1&r=17
- ¹⁰ Hlib Vyshlinsky, Maksym Samoiliuk, Dariia Mykhailyshyna, and Maria Tomilina, 'Ukrainian refugees: how many are there, their intentions & return prospects,' Centre for Economic Strategy, 4 September 2023. https://ces.org.ua/en/refugees-from-ukraine-final-report/
- ¹¹ Isabel Van Brugen, 'Russian Public Approval of Ukraine War Dropping Rapidly: Survey,' *Newsweek*, 12 July 2023. https://www.newsweek.com/russian-public-approval-ukraine-putin-war-dropping-rapidly-survey-1812497
- ¹² James Kilner, 'Putin's election candidates drop pro-war slogans over fear of losing votes,' *The Telegraph*, 10 September 2023. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2023/09/10/vladimir-putin-election-candidates-no-war-ukraine/; Andrew Roth, 'Behind the shining pomp of the Red Square rally is a Russia in turmoil,' *The Guardian*, 30 September 2023. text=1/%20year%20old-
- ,Behind%20the%20shining%20pomp%20of%20the%20Red,is%20a%20Russia%20in%20turmoil&text=A%20tide %20of%20Russians%20flowed,with%20Ukraine%20and%20the%20west.
- ¹³ Marc Santora and Ivan Nechepurenko, 'Ukraine's Attacks in Russia Aimed at Degrading Moscow's Ability to Wage War,' *The New York Times*, 31 July 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/31/world/europe/ukraine-russia-drone-strikes.html; Michael Weiss and James Rushton, 'Ukraine's Strikes Behind Enemy Lines Are Paying Off,' *New Lines Magazine*, 6 September 2023. https://newlinesmag.com/argument/ukraines-strikes-behind-enemy-lines-are-paying-off/
- ¹⁴ Yaroslav Trofimov, 'Ukrainian Tactics Put Russia on the Defensive in the Black Sea
- ,' The Wall Street Journal, 20 September 2023. https://www.wsj.com/world/europe/ukrainian-tactics-put-russia-on-the-defensive-in-the-black-sea-4d3f492d; David Brennan, 'Ukraine Is Closing the Net on Russia's Black Sea Fleet,' Newsweek, 22 September 2023. https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-closing-net-russia-black-sea-fleet-crimea-sevastopol-1828833
- ¹⁵ Andrew Roth, 'Putin compares himself to Peter the Great in quest to take back Russian lands,' *The Guardian*, 10 June 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/10/putin-compares-himself-to-peter-the-great-in-quest-to-take-back-russian-lands
- ¹⁶ Taras Kuzio, 'What Russia's Invasion of Ukraine Tells Us About Chinese Policy Towards Taiwan,' Henry Jackson Society, Research Brief, 16 March 2022. https://henryjacksonsociety.org/publications/what-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-tells-us-about-chinese-policy-towards-taiwan/
- Mick Ryan, 'How Ukraine Can Win a Long War,' Foreign Affairs, 30 August 2023. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/win-long-war-strategy-
- counteroffensive#:~:text=They%20need%20to%20give%20Kyiv,ends%20with%20an%20unambiguous%20victory

 18 Sam Greene, 'The Black Box of Moscow,' *Foreign Affairs*, 22 September 2023. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/black-box-moscow-understand-
- russia#:~:text=A%20WISER%20GAME&text=First%20and%20foremost%2C%20they%20can,to%20hold%20and%20retake%20territory
- ¹⁹ Vladimir Putin, Speech to the Valdai Conference, 5 October 2023. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/72444 ²⁰ Ibid.
- ²¹ Daniel Boffey, 'Russia reasserts right to use nuclear weapons in Ukraine,' *The Guardian*, 26 March 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/26/russia-reasserts-right-to-use-nuclear-weapons-in-ukraine-putin; Guy Faulconbridge and Felix Light, 'Putin ally warns NATO of nuclear war if Russia is defeated in Ukraine,' *Reuters*, 19 January 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/putin-ally-medvedev-warns-nuclear-war-if-russia-defeated-ukraine-2023-01-19/

- ²² Ksenia Kirillova, 'Aggressive Nuclear Propaganda Sets Trap for the Kremlin,' *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, vol. 20, Issue 135 (5 September 2023). https://jamestown.org/program/aggressive-nuclear-propaganda-sets-trap-for-the-kremlin/
- ²³ Lawrence Freedman, 'Going Nuclear. On thinking the unthinkable (with postscript),' *Substack*, 20 September 2022. https://samf.substack.com/p/going-nuclear
- ²⁴ 'Graham, Blumenthal Introduce Resolution To Address Threat of Russian Tactical Nuclear Nukes,' 22 June 2023. https://www.lgraham.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2023/6/graham-blumenthal-introduce-resolution-to-address-threat-of-russian-tactical-nukes
- 25 'Crimea Platform,' https://crimea-platform.org/en/
- ²⁶ Casey Michel, 'Russia's Crimean Red Line Has Been Erased,' *Foreign Policy*, 4 October 2023. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/10/04/crimea-russia-ukraine-red-line/
- ²⁷ Ben Hodges, 'Liberating Crimea Changes Everything,' Center for European Policy Analysis, 1 May 2023. https://cepa.org/article/liberating-crimea-changes-everything/
- ²⁸ Oleksii Reznikov, 'I was Ukraine's defence minister. Here's my message for our allies: we must not lose sight of victory,' *The Guardian*, 8 September 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2023/sep/08/ukraine-defence-minister-allies-victory-military-oleksii-reznikov
- ²⁹ 'Reassessing Obama's biggest mistake,' *The Economist*, 22 August 2023. https://www.economist.com/international/2023/08/22/reassessing-barack-obamas-red-line-in-syria
- European Council, 'Infographic Where does the EU's gas come from?', 7 February 2023. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/eu-gas-supply/
- ³¹ Yale School of Management, 'Over 1,000 Companies Have Curtailed Operations in Russia—But Some Remain,' 6 September 2023. https://som.yale.edu/story/2022/over-1000-companies-have-curtailed-operations-russia-some-remain
- ³² 'Election 2012. Obama to Romney: Cold War Is Over Third Presidential Debate,' *The New York Times*, 22 October 2012. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=T1409sXBleg
- ³³ Adrian Karatnycky, 'The Long, Destructive Shadow of Obama's Russia Doctrine,' *Foreign Policy*, 11 July 2023. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/07/11/obama-russia-ukraine-war-putin-2014-crimea-georgia-biden/
- ³⁴ Taras Kuzio, 'How Western Experts Got the Ukraine War So Wrong,' *Geopolitical Monitor*, 14 November 2022. https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/how-western-experts-got-the-ukraine-war-so-wrong/
- ³⁵ Clea Caulcutt, 'Macron's slow but bold U-turn on Ukraine,' *Politico*, 12 September 2023. https://www.politico.eu/article/france-emmanuel-macron-ukraine-war-russia-uturn-vladimir-putin/
- ³⁶ Phelan Chatterjee and Matt Murphy, 'Ukraine war: Russia must be defeated but not crushed, Macron says,' BBC News, 19 February 2023. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-64693691
- ³⁷ Jared Malsin, 'The Ghost Fleet Helping Russia Evade Sanctions and Pursue Its War in Ukraine,' *The Wall Street Journal*, 18 August 2023. https://www.wsj.com/business/energy-oil/the-ghost-fleet-helping-russia-evade-sanctions-and-pursue-its-war-in-ukraine-
- 19e77a0c#:~:text=Companies%20such%20as%20Beks%20are,Emirates%2C%20as%20well%20as%20Turkey;
- Roman Romanovsky and Lizaveta Tsybulina, 'Why are Russian Planes Still Flying?' *Vazhnye Istorii*, 12 September 2023. https://storage.googleapis.com/istories/stories/2023/09/12/pochemu-samoleti-v-rossii-vse-yeshcheletayut/index.html?utm source=telegram&utm medium=ma%E2%80%A6
- ³⁸ Amanda Coletta, 'Trudeau told NATO that Canada will never meet spending goal, Discord leak shows,' *The Washington Post*, 19 April 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2023/04/19/canada-military-trudeau-leaked-
- $documents/\#: \sim : text = Privately \% 2C\% 20 the \% 20 document \% 20 says \% 2C\% 20 he, nearly \% 20 eight \% 20 of \% 20 those \% 20 years$
- ³⁹ Taras Kuzio, 'China, Iran, Belarus, and Armenia all fear a Russian defeat in Ukraine,' Atlantic Council of the US, 23 May 2023. <a href="https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/china-iran-belarus-and-armenia-all-fear-a-russian-defeat-in-ukraine/#:~:text=China%2C%20Iran%2C%20Belarus%2C%20and%20Armenia%20all%20have%20different%20motivations,mean%20for%20their%20own%20countries; 'Countering Iran in Ukraine and the South Caucasus,' *Geopolitical Monitor*, 2 March 2023. https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/countering-iran-in-ukraine-and-the-south-caucasus/;
- 'The Iranian-Armenian-Russian axis and the war in Ukraine,' *New Eastern Europe*, 28 November 2022. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2022/11/28/the-iranian-armenian-russian-axis-and-the-war-in-
- ukraine/#:~:text=Armenia's%20alliance%20with%20Iran%20and,for%20their%20war%20against%20Ukraine
- Vladimir Putin, Speech to the Munich Security Conference, 10 February 2007. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/24034

- ⁴¹ Oleksandra Drik, 'The Global Cost of the Russian Invasion,' *Visegrad/ Insight*, 16 December 2022. https://visegradinsight.eu/the-global-cost-of-the-russian-invasion1/
- Bonny Lin, 'The China-Russia Axis Takes Shape,' *Foreign Policy*, 11 September 2023. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/11/china-russia-alliance-cooperation-brics-sco-economy-military-war-ukraine-putin-xi/?utm_source=Sailthru&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Editors%20Picks%20-%2009122023&utm_term=editors_picks
- ⁴³ Robbie Gramer and Amy Mackinnon, 'Weapons, Prestige, and Sticking It to the West: Why Putin and Kim Jong Un Are Meeting,' *Foreign Policy*, 11 September 2023. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/11/putin-kim-jong-un-russia-north-korea-leaders-to-meet/?utm_source=Sailthru&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Editors%20Picks%20-%2009112023&utm_term=editors_picks
- ⁴⁴ 'The Yermak-McFaul International Working Group has developed recommendations to tighten control over foreign-made components used by Russia in its UAVs,' Ukrainian presidential website, 28 August 2023.
- https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/mizhnarodna-robocha-grupa-yermaka-makfola-rozrobila-rekomend-85229
- ⁴⁵ Patrick Wintour, 'No turning back': how the Ukraine war has profoundly changed the EU,' *The Guardian*, 30 September 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/30/ukraine-russia-war-changed-eu; 'Ukraine Support Tracker: Europe clearly overtakes US, with total commitments now twice as large,' Kiel Institute for the World Economy, 7 September 2023. https://www.ifw-kiel.de/publications/news/ukraine-support-tracker-europe-clearly-overtakes-us-with-total-commitments-now-twice-as-large/
- ⁴⁶ 'Prigozhin's death shows that Russia is a mafia state,' *The Economist*, 24 August 2023. https://www.economist.com/leaders/2023/08/24/prigozhins-death-shows-that-russia-is-a-mafia-state
- ⁴⁷ 'Spain Details Its Strategy to Combat The Russian Mafia,' US Embassy Madrid, 8 February 2010. https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/10MADRID154_a.html
- ⁴⁸ 'CIA releases video to recruit Russian spies with story of tormented official,' *The Telegraph*, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=LIKFMDPsd8g
- ⁴⁹ David R. Shedd and Ivana Stradner, 'Opinion. Waging Psychological War Against Russia,' *Politico*, 7 September 2023. https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/09/07/waging-psychological-war-against-russia-00054995
- ⁵⁰ Taras Kuzio, 'Putin's invasion has strengthened the case for Ukrainian NATO membership,' Atlantic Council of the US, 20 November 2022. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/putins-invasion-has-strengthened-the-case-for-ukrainian-nato-membership/
- 51 Edward Lucas, 'West must prepare for a splintering Russia,' *The Times*, 11 September 2023. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/west-must-prepare-for-a-splintering-russia-j6jfpzr23
- ⁵² https://www.understandingwar.org/
- ⁵³ 'Public opinion on Russia's war against Ukraine,' *Eurobarometer*, European Parliament, 20 July 2023. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/at-your-service/files/be-heard/eurobarometer/2022/public-opinion-on-the-war-in-ukraine/en-public-opinion-on-the-war-against-Ukraine-20230720.pdf
- ⁵⁴ Andreas Umland, 'Negotiations between Russia and Ukraine would be a moral defeat,' *Financial Times*, 7 September 2023. https://www.ft.com/content/7d8ec0c7-a7ef-4310-88fa-be418e533f29
- ⁵⁵ 'Dynamics of Readiness for Territorial Concessions for the Earliest Possible End of the War,' Kyiv International Institute of Sociology, 26 May-5 June 2023. https://kiis.com.ua/?lang=eng&cat=reports&id=1242&page=1



Published in 2023 by The Henry Jackson Society

The Henry Jackson Society Millbank Tower 21-24 Millbank London SW1P 4QP